
 

Page 1                                                                                    Across the Fence Post                                                                           September 2014                    

Newsletter Date 

Across the Fencepost 

Newsletter of the Wisconsin Federation of Stamp Clubs 

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 
September 2014                                                        

            

Chapter 350 Chapter 107 

www.wfscstamps.org 

ISSUE THEME 

Volume 36, Issue 7 

 Over 2,700 pages of exhibits 

 Currently 25 dealers from 10 states 

 Schedule of events:                   

www.milwaukeephilatelic.org   

 Crowne Plaza, Milwaukee Airport Hotel                                                 

6401 S. 13th St., Milwaukee (take College Ave. from I-94) 

 

MILCOPEX 2014 ● Sept. 19 -  21  

4 Visiting societies- 

 Military Postal History Society 

 Universal Ship Cancellation Society 

 American Society of Polar Philatelists 

 Mobile Post Office Society 

INSIDE THIS ISSUE 

Presidentôs Message 1 

Call for Hall of Fame Nominations 1 

Clubs Are Trump 2 

Federation Focus 3 

MILCOPEX Press Release 3 

WFSC Website Update 4 

Northwoords Club Centenarian 4 

Exhibit Winnings 4 

Closed Albums ð Essig,      

Shackleton, and Langkau 
5 

Iditarod Trail Mail 6 

Show Schedule and Calendar 7 

Christmas Ad & WFSC Facebook 

Page Information 
7 

S 
eptember 

marks the 

new stamp 

show season as 

evidenced by the 

insert flier of the 

WFSCôs show 

calendar and club 

information. It lists 

nonprofit and commercial shows 

and bourses on the local, regional, 

and national levels ð terminology 

that sometimes can be confusing.  

 For a little ñStamp Shows  

101,ò letôs step into the maze   

starting with nonprofit vs.        

commercial. Nonprofit events are 

usually referred to as club shows 

and are sponsored by philatelic 

organizations. A commercial    

event is one sponsored by a dealer 

or group of dealers.          

 A show is generally defined as 

an event with not only dealers, but 

also exhibits and often other activi-

ties such as educational seminars, 

etc. Shows, too, usually have a 

theme and produce a cover with a 

special U.S. Postal Service cancel 

and are sponsored by a nonprofit  

or hobby group.     

 A bourse is defined in Merri-

am-Webster as a sale of numis-

matic or philatelic items on tables. 

It, therefore, is an event with only 

dealers and sometimes includes      

a youth/beginners booth. A      

bourse can be a nonprofit or      

commercial event.  

 Local events, either one or   

two days, are those sponsored on 

the grassroots level. An example    

is DANEPEX, a show sponsored 

by the Badger Stamp Club 

(Madison), a local club with    

members predominantly from     

the Madison, Wis., area. 

 WISCOPEX, usually a        

two-day event, is classified as        

a regional show that includes the 

annual convention of the Wiscon-

sin Federation of Stamp Clubs.  

The WFSC is a statewide organiza-

tion, which makes it regional.

 MILCOPEX is a three-day 

national-level show sponsored by 

the Milwaukee Philatelic Society 

and the only national-level show   

in Wisconsin. It includes an   

American Philatelic Society World 

Series Philately exhibit competi-

tion. It hosts meetings of national 

philatelic organizations, has more 

dealers than local or regional 

events, and offers a myriad of other 

activities. WSP shows are usually 

sponsored by nonprofit philatelic 

organizations, local or regional. 

 What was that APS Stamp-

Show we had in Milwaukee in 

2013? It was a four-day national-

level, WSP nonprofit show spon-

sored by the American Philatelic 

Society. StampShow moves around 

the U.S. and rotates back to Wis-

consin approximately every 15 

years. It is huge with row upon row 

of exhibits, meetings, seminars, 

auction, 150 or so dealers, etc. 

 Finally, once every 10 years, 

the United States philatelic com-

munity sponsors an eight-day    

international show. It is truly      

an extravaganza with exhibitors, 

dealers, postal administrations,   

etc., from around the world. The 

next international in the U.S. is 

scheduled for May 28 to June 4, 

2016, in New York. Plan to attend, 

but in the meantime, scour the 

WFSC show calendar and support 

the philatelic events right here       

in Wisconsin.     

 In closing, let it be known that 

much more can be said to describe 

and define the variety of philatelic 

events, and thereôs always an    

exception to the rule. d 

 Saturday— cachet makers bourse 

 Daily presentations on the Iditarod:                                                      

The Last Great Race 

  Nominations are being accepted 

from Wisconsin Federation of 

Stamp Clubs member clubs for the 

2015 Wisconsin Philatelic Hall of 

Fame, which recognizes prominent 

philatelists with ties to Wisconsin 

for significant contributions to the 

hobby. The deadline for nomina-

tions is Dec. 31, 2014.        

 Qualifications required of  

nominees are: (1) contributions    

of a purely local club nature shall 

not be the sole reason for selection 

to the Hall of Fame; and (2) a  

deceased philatelist may not be 

nominated or considered for      

selection until three years after    

his or her death.                                          

 Send nominations, together 

with a statement identifying the 

nominee, a short philatelic biog-

raphy, and the reasons why that 

person should be selected for the 

Hall of Fame to Maurice Wozni-

ak, chairman, Hall of Fame Com-

mittee, 1010 Berlin St., Waupaca, 

Wis. 54981, or mwoz@line.com.                       

Stamp Shows 

Continued on page 2. 

Stamp Shows 101 
By WFSC President Karen Weigt 

Call for Hall of   

Fame Nominations 

mailto:mwoz@line.com
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     Across the Fence Post is the official publication of the       

Wisconsin Federation of Stamp Clubs, Inc., a 501(c)3 non-profit 

organization. WFSC also is a life member of the APS (since 
1953). For more information about WFSC, please visit the       

website, www.wfscstamps.org.      

 ATFP is published monthly September through April, and 

every other month May through August (10 issues per year).  

News of Wisconsin collectors, club news and other gratis original 

philatelic features are welcomed. The editor accepts submissions 

in any format, but prefers email if possible. The editor reserves  

the right to make editorial changes to submitted copy.                
 Material appearing in ATFP not carrying an individual    

copyright notice may be reproduced only by not-for-profit      

organizations, provided the author(s) and ATFP receive credit     

or attribution. All materials carrying an individual copyright  

notice are the sole property of the author(s).      

 Unless explicitly stated by an officer in conjunction with 

official WFSC business, opinions expressed by the editor or  

individual authors are not necessarily endorsed by the WFSC.
 Submission deadlines for editorial and advertising materials 

are the 1st of the month preceding month of publication (i.e.      

Jan.1st for Feb. issue).                                                               

 Editorial matter should be sent to: Aimee Devine, Editor 

ATFP, 2111 E. Luther Road, Janesville, WI 53545. Phone:         

608-758-1354 (spanishmoss72@sbcglobal.net).                                  

 Advertising material and payment should be sent to Dave 
Carney, Advertising Manager, ATFP, 706 Lang Way, Kimberly,   

WI 54136. Phone: 920-687-9077 (dcarney1@new.rr.com).         

 For a complete list of advertising rates and policies      

(display, classified, and listings), request a copy from the          

advertising manager.  

CLUBS ARE TRUMP 

By Maurice Wozniak 

R andy Younger, an active member of the Green Bay Philatelic Society, has been 

looking into the possibility of starting a chapter   

of the American Topical Association in the    

Green Bay area since spring.       

 He announced his quest for information        

on  the necessary procedure at a club meeting       

in March, and he told me at the Wisconsin        

Federation of Stamp Clubs annual meeting           

in May that he had met only with frustration         

as he tried to get information from the ATA    

headquarters.                                                      

 Finally in June he reported that he had 

heard from the ATA executive and was        

moving ahead. Those interested in joining 

Younger should contact him at 

randy.younger@ferguson.com 

                   Program Ideas 

 A member of the American Topical      

Association Chapter 5, in the Milwaukee  

area, gave a presentation on the Ivory Stamp 

Club of the Air with host ñCaptain Timò Healy 

sponsored by Proctor & Gamble in the 1930s.  

It included club material.                                

 The Janesville Junior Stamp Club met 

two days after the British Guiana One-Cent 

Magenta sold at auction for $9.5 million. The 

children learned the history behind the stamp, 

watched a little bit of the Sotheby auction, and 

then had an auction of their own. Each child 

was given $10 million in stamp bucks and  

allowed to bid on various philatelic items.  

 After their meeting and auction, the adult 

Janesville Stamp Club watched ñStamps,     

An American Journey,ò a video from the 

Smithsonian Postal Museum's website that 

originally aired on the History Channel.         

 The Green Bay Philatelic Society         

featured a slide/video program on ñHow          

To Sell Your Stamp Collection.ò                                                                               

jjjjjjA member of Central Wisconsin Stamp 

Club, Stevens Point, talked about the Barbados 

charity semipostal earmarked to help the King-

ston Relief Fund following a severe earthquake 

of 1907. The following month he showed a 

cover sent from Jamaica the day after the earth-

quake to a significant author in England.                         

Jjjjj The Oshkosh Philatelic Society conducts 

frequent philatelic quizzesð such as a        

photo-copied sheet of 11 worldwide stamps 

with a space to identify the country of origin. 

Another popular program is a scavenger hunt  

in which members search through boxes of 

stamps to find examples on a list, such as a    

non-denominated stamp or a precancel, or  

those with specific subjects, such as cartoons,   

a lighthouse or birds.                                          

 Art Schmitz gave his slide show presenta-

tion on dead countries to the Milwaukee     

Philatelic Society.   

What Others Are Doing               

 Bob Voss, McFarland dealer and member 

of the Badger Stamp Club, Madison, received 

an excellent review in the ñKitchen Table Phi-

latelyò column that appears in Linnôs Stamp 

News, a club member noted.     

 Two members of the Green Bay Philatelic 

Society followed up on a contact previously 

established with six home-schooled youth and 

their parents regarding the educational aspects 

of stamp collecting. Dave Burrows had pre-

pared packets of stamps for each of the students 

and also gave a brief tutorial on the hobby. Ray 

Perry brought a couple of home-made albums 

to the meeting. The parents were interested in 

the ways stamps can be used to help teach ge-

ography, history, and culture, Perry reported. 

 Northwoods Philatelic Society, Iron 

Mountain, Mich., sometimes conducts its 

monthly club auctions in ñDutch auctionò    

style in which lots are offered in declining  

increments from the offered opening bid until   

a buyer speaks up, at which time the bidding 

ends. d               

 Information for Clubs Are Trump is gath-

ered from club newsletters. Please send them to 

Maurice D. Wozniak, 1010 Berlin St., Waupaca 

WI 54981, E-mail mwoz@live.com. 

 Only WFSC member clubs may submit 

nominations, and each nomination must be 

seconded by two other member clubs. The 

nominating club is responsible for arranging 

with the seconding clubs to provide those sec-

onds. The nomination and seconds should be 

sent to the chairman of the Hall of Fame Com-

mittee in one mailing. d 

Call For Hall of Fame   

Nominations                 

 Contôd. from page 1 

http://www.wfscstamps.org
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FEDERATION FOCUS 

By WFSC President Karen Weigt 

T he WFSCôs summer Executive Board meeting was held August 2  at the     

Retlaw Plaza Hotel in Fond du Lac, Wis.     

Major agenda items discussed and voted     

upon were as follows: 

WISCOPEX 2015 

With regrets, the Executive Board accepted   

the Milwaukee Philatelic Societyôs decision    

to rescind its offer to host WISCOPEX 2015. 

The WFSC very much appreciates all the   

efforts the MPS put into trying to secure an 

appropriate show location in the Milwaukee 

area, which appeared to be near impossible. 

The WFSC, therefore, will sponsor              

WISCOPEX 2015 and hold it May 16-17,       

at the Retlaw Plaza Hotel in Fond du Lac,   

Wis. Planning Committee members are:     

Michael Mules, Al Vick, MaryAnn Bowman, 

Aimee Devine, Maurice Wozniak, and Ken 

Grant. Bourse co-chairs are Bob Voss and  

Michael Mules. Rob Henak will serve as    

exhibits chairman. 

The show theme will be Wisconsinôs Circus 

Heritage, with covers being the first in a      

continuing Wisconsin Heritage series. 

 

WISCOPEX 2016 

It was announced that WISCOPEX 2016 will 

be held April 30 to May 1 at the Retlaw Plaza 

Hotel. The Fond du Lac Stamp Club will host 

the event with Clarence Davis serving as     

general chairman. 

Across the Fence Post 

ATFP Editor Aimee Devine was presented  

with a gold award certificate for the American 

Philatelic Societyôs 2013 newsletter              

competition. 

A needed back-page ad policy was established 

whereby if two ads are received for the same 

issue, the ad closest to the show date always 

gets the back page. Otherwise, it is first-come, 

first-served with the exception of  WISCOPEX, 

which has priority. Furthermore, club ads     

always take priority over dealer ads. 

Publicity and Public Relations 

The WFSC will staff a table at MILCOPEX, 

September 19-21, 2014. The committee will 

consider a proposal made by the Fond du Lac 

Stamp Club at the WFSC 2014 Annual Busi-

ness Meeting that the WFSC provide an     

incentive program for local clubs to increase 

their membership. The board also voted to 

adopt a policy to allow WFSC members (clubs, 

individuals, dealers) to use the WFSC logo. 

The committee was given approval to investi-

gate the feasibility of using the WFSCôs stock 

of 115 unserviced Rudolph cacheted covers in 

conjunction with the new U.S. Postal Service 

Rudolph the Red-Nosed Reindeer stamp to be 

issued in October 2014. 

Website 

See Webmaster Steve Kluskensô article          

on page 4. It was also announced that the         

deceased Roland Essigôs exhibits will be 

scanned and placed on the WFSC website. 

Hall of Fame 

The committee will revisit the nomination  

procedure and provide a guideline form for 

nomination submissions. Any procedural 

changes will not affect nominations for the 

Class of 2015. 

Committee on Exhibitions 

The committee will review criteria for the  

Husak Topical Award and the WFSCôs guide-

lines for remuneration for judges. A motion 

was passed to name the WISCOPEX Most 

Popular Award in honor of Roland Essig. 

Finance Committee 

The committee reported on its consideration of 

a proposal made by the Sheboygan Stamp Club 

at the 2014 Annual Business Meeting. It was 

determined that it is not feasible for the WFSC 

to make bulk purchases of Scott catalogs and 

offer them for sale to member clubs. WFSC 

Treasurer Al Vick, chairman of the Finance 

Committee, will relate details of the commit-

teeôs investigation of the proposal at the 2015 

Annual Business Meeting. 

Next Meeting 

The fall Executive Board meeting will be held 

on Saturday, October 25 at CENWISPEX in 

Stevens Point, Wis. Interested WFSC members 

are always welcome to attend and participate in 

discussions. For further information, contact 

WFSC Secretary Ken Grant at 608-356-7593  

or Kenneth.grant@uwc.edu. 

 

MANY THANKS TO NANCY WARNER 

Nancy has accepted the challenge of scanning 

back issues of ATFP for posting on the WFSC 

website. Itôs quite a job. Thank you, Nancy! 

 

FACEBOOK ADMINISTRATOR –              

A NEW WFSC POSITION 

Note that the WFSC now has a Facebook    

account. Please visit our page and ñlikeò us.   

Give a special ñlikeò to Aimee Devine, who  

set up the account and serves as page            

administrator. d 

 

M ILCOPEX 2014 will be held September 19 - 21, 2014, at the Crowne Plaza    

Milwaukee Airport Hotel, 6401 So.13th St.      

(take College Ave. exit from I-94). Hours are 

10 a.m. to 5 p.m. on Friday and Saturday,   

Sunday from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. Parking is free 

and admission to the show is $2 per day or all    

three days for $5. 

 MILCOPEX is the largest postage stamp 

show held annually in Wisconsin.  It is part     

of the American Philatelic Societyôs World 

Series of Philately. The exhibitor winning the 

grand award will be invited to participate in    

the Champion of Champions competition at 

APS Stampshow 2015. 

 The show will offer a bourse of 25 dealers 

from 10 different states. They will have a wide 

range of U.S. and worldwide material available.  

 The U.S. Postal Service will have a pres-

ence at the show. Over 2,700 pages of exhibits, 

as well as meetings, educational seminars, and 

more, are offered to the attendee. Be sure to 

check out the fun, non-competitive exhibits 

focused around the alphabet letter ñS.ò 

 Four visiting societies will be in attendance 

at the show. They include the American Society 

of Polar Philatelists, Military Postal History 

Society, Mobile Post Office Society, and the 

Universal Ship Cancellation Society. In addi-

tion, representation from the American Philatel-

ic Society, the American Topical Association, 

the Wisconsin Federation of Stamp Clubs, and 

Wisconsin Postal History Society are expected.   

 A special feature of this show is the daily 

presentations by Sharon and Al Durtka about 

their volunteer experiences during the Iditarod, 

the annual sled dog race across Alaska. Hands- 

on and interactive activities are planned. 

 On Sunday between 11 a.m. and 1 p.m., 

collectors will be available to answer your 

questions about the basics of the hobby, stamp 

identification, and offer guidance in all things 

related to philately. 

 The theme of this yearôs show is the 200th 

anniversary of the Star Spangled Banner. Show 

covers are available for sale.  

 A complete schedule of events can be found 

on the website:   

www.MilwaukeePhilatelic.org. 

MILCOPEX 2014 Press Release 

http://www.milwaukeephilatelic.org/
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Northwoods Club 

Boasts Centenarian 

FEDERATION NEWS 

We maintain one of the                         
largest inventories                        

of United States stamps                          
in the Midwest.                                        

See us at ñ 

T he dealersô page of the WFSC website has always been among the top draws, usually 

just behind the show calendar and the home 

page. Under the guidance of Michael Mules, 

chair of the Federationôs Website Committee,    

a second dealer page has been added, dedicated 

to dealers who might not be WFSC members, 

but who support club stamp shows. 

 Dave Carney, who manages Across the 

Fence Post advertising, originally suggested  

the listing of show dealers as a thank-you for 

their support of our local shows, and as a    

resource for clubs. The new ñShow Dealerò 

page lists the dealers, who range across several 

states, and optionally their contact information.  

Any dealer who has a state sales tax exemption 

number and has taken a booth at a WFSC club 

show is encouraged to email webmas-

ter@wfscstamps.org to be added to the list.      

It may introduce some new customers, and   

raise the online profile of your business.  

Bourse chairmen are welcome to send infor-

mation for dealers whom they know would 

appreciate the listing. The Federation website 

dominates Web searches for Wisconsin stamp 

clubs, and draws 80-90,000 page-views        

annually (a ñpage-viewò is simply a pair of  

eyes looking at a single page of a website). 

 Stamp dealers who are members of WFSC 

clubs, or members-at-large, also have the option 

of their own page on the WFSC site, or a link  

to their existing website, online store, or Face-

book page. The ñMember Dealersò page on the 

site features a map of Wisconsin with stars 

locating these dealers around the state. Visitors 

can easily see the dealers close to them and 

click on a star to learn more. As with the show 

dealer listing, a state sales tax exemption num-

ber qualifies you as a dealer. Click on some     

of the stars already on the map for ideas of    

how it might work for your business. So far  

this year, the Member Dealer page has drawn      

over 800 page-views. 

 Among the club pages, which have a     

similar map leading to them, page-view     

counts for 2014 range from 100 to over 

600. Badger Stamp Club of Madison leads the 

pack as alwaysð search for ñstamp clubò on 

Google and you'll find Badger on the second 

pageð but it's noteworthy that every WSFC 

clubôs page has been viewed over one 100      

times in 2014. 

 The Green Bay Philatelic Society comes     

in second among local clubs, but their online 

archive of newsletters draws so many Web 

searches, easily 40 every month, that they may 

have more data floating in cyberspace. The 

statewide Wisconsin Postal History Society has 

the most active of the club pages. Under Darren 

Mueller's careful leadership, their forum has 

topped 2,000 

page-views 

this year, 

which is  

impressive 

considering 

the forum is 

only accessi-

ble to WPHS members and doesnôt show         

up in Web searches. Their online library of 

newsletters and related material reaching back 

to the 1960ôs certainly accounts for some of  

that loyalty. 

 Across the Fence Postôs own online       

archive, though just a fraction of the publica-

tionôs history, also draws a lot of browsers to 

our site. Each year sees different articles come 

to the fore; so far in 2014, the most popular is 

Mike Lybargerôs January 2000 article on Yugo-

slavian stampsð 1,600 page-views! The    

compilation of Howard Shaughnessyôs 2003 

columns ranks second in the archive. 

 Finally, if youôre wondering about the    

future of the information superhighway, the 

number of computers, not people, browsing   

the WSFC website continues to outstrip our 

contribution. All the counts above are pairs     

of eyes, not software. Software traffic, the 

ñspidersò which index, archive, and hunt the 

Web, is triple the human use of our website. d 

Dealer Pages Expand on WFSC Website 

By Steve Kluskens, WFSC Webmaster 

 

L ucy Marston,     a member of 

Northwoods Phila-

telic Society in Iron 

Mountain, Mich., 

recently celebrated 

her 100th birthday.      

Marston may be the 

oldest person affiliat-

ed with the Wisconsin Federation of 

Stamp Clubs.  

 Across the Fence Post would like    

to receive news of any 

other collectors who have 

reached their 100th birth-

days. Editorôs contact 

information is found on 

page 2 of this issue. 

 

Lucy Marston 

C 
ongratulations to John Par®, from 

Badger Stamp Club, for the 

awards he won over the summer 

for his The 3Â Wisconsin Statehood Is-

sue of 1948: First Day Covers and Post-

al Uses exhibit. At the Minnesota Stamp 

Expo, he received a gold medal, the 

AAPE Title Page Award, and the 

MSDA (Minnesota Stamp Dealers As-

sociation) Incentive to Collect Award 

for the best exhibit that might serve to 

encourage youth and beginners to exhib-

it. John also received a gold medal at 

AMERICOVER, the American First 

Day Cover Collectorôs Society show. d 

Exhibit Winnings 
Please support      

the advertisers     

that support   

ATFP . 

mailto:webmaster@wfscstamps.org
mailto:webmaster@wfscstamps.org
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R oland Essig, a retired printer from West Bend, died on May 10, 2014. He was        

a prolific exhibitor, having won many gold 

awards. He mastered, as well as pioneered,  

new exhibiting techniques. His chief exhibit 

Man Beneath the Sea won many gold awards, 

including the Grand Award at National Topical 

Stamp Show in 2004. His postcard exhibit, 

Great Lakes Steamers of Old ð Travel in   

Days Gone By, became his most recent       

exhibiting passion. Show goers may recall  

hearing, as well as seeing, his Under the        

Big Top exhibit, with its innovative sound   

boxes attached to the frames. These allowed 

exhibitors to experience the sounds of the    

circus while viewing the exhibit. 

 A Study of the S & H Green Trading  

Stamps was unusual, in that, he took what    

collectors refer to as a cinderella stamp,        

and did a philatelic study with research on     

the various perforations, paper types, etc. 

 Roland also had several one-frame          

exhibits that he enjoyed showing. They        

included Michael, Gabriel & Associates         

and Old Four Legs - Itôs a Coelacanth, to    

name just two. 

 Roland had the ability to view exhibiting   

in ways that drew the collector to look at his 

material. He was always most pleased when    

he would receive the Most Popular or          

Peopleôs Choice award. At its most recent 

board meeting, the Wisconsin Federation of 

Stamp Clubs decided to name its most popular 

award in his honor. 

 Another source of great pride to him was 

that he was instrumental in starting the Ben 

Franklin youth stamp club in West Bend.    

Apparently, registration and the first meeting 

fell on a very snowy night. Much to his sur-

prise, a long line of parents with their children 

showed up despite the bad weather. This club  

is still in existence today. 

 Roland was a member of the American 

Philatelic Society, the American Topical      

Association, American Association of          

Philatelic Exhibitors, Collectors of Religion    

on Stamps, and the Meter Stamp Society.     

Locally, Roland was a member of the Kettle 

Moraine Coin and Stamp Club as well as ATA 

Chapter 5. He served for a brief period as chair-

man of the WFSC Judging Committee. 

 Roland chose to donate his entire collection 

for the benefit of the ATA. d 

FEDERATION NEWS (Cont’d.) 

V erna Shackleton,        of Appleton, Wis., 

died on June 16, 2014.      

She was 84 years old and 

leaves many fond memories 

for the philatelic community 

here in Wisconsin, nation-

wide, and beyond.  

 Verna was most known 

for her 25-some years as secretary for the   

Collectors of Religion on Stamps. She con-

tributed articles for The COROS Chronicle   

and annotated checklists on German, Swiss, 

and North American stamps showing        

churches. She extensively exhibited her       

collection of European churches on stamps    

and won many awards. 

 Sheôs the recipient of the COROS Founders 

Award and the World Union of St. Gabriel 

Golden Badge of Honor for her achievement   

in religious philately. 

 On the local level, Verna served 25 or   

more years as secretary-treasurer for the     

Outagamie Philatelic Society (Appleton, Wis.) 

and assisted with the clubôs annual OUTAPEX. 

She wrote a column titled ñTopically Yoursò 

for the OPS newsletter and received the OPS 

Spark Plug Award. In 1979, she was honored 

with the WFSC Northeast Region Vice       

President Award.  

 Verna was active with the Wisconsin Fed-

eration of Stamp Clubs and was inducted into 

the Wisconsin Philatelic Hall of Fame in 1988. 

She was particularly known for her many years 

as WFSC historian (1995-2011). She also 

served two years on the Publicity and Public 

Relations Committee and was on the Hall       

of Fame Committee from 1993-95 and again 

from 2002-10. Verna often stepped forward     

to serve as WISCOPEX exhibits chairman. 

  Verna presented her slide show of 

ñChurches on German Stampsò at     

AMERIPEX ô86 and volunteered as a seminar 

speaker at several national-level shows.  

 In addition to memberships discussed 

above, Verna was involved with the Fine Art 

Philatelists, American Topical Association,  

and ATA Americana Study Unit.  

 Exhibiting was her passion as she claimed 

it enhances oneôs love of the hobby as you dig 

below the tip of the philatelic iceberg into the 

what, where, when and why. 

 Vernaôs obituary appears in the August 13 

Appleton Post-Crescent. d 

S teve Robert Langkau, a 

former officer    

of Oshkosh Phila-

telic Society, died 

on August 10, 

2014, at Oakwood    

Manor in Osh-

kosh. Steve, who 

primarily collected 

U.S. airmail issues, was president of 

the society during 1990-91, and was 

secretary from 1991-93. He served 

as WFSC historian from 1992-95.   

 He became less interested in       

the hobby in recent years, but did 

write a 27-page booklet on the    

history of OPS.           

 A Navy veteran of World War 

II, Steve was superintendent of the 

Oshkosh Sanitation Division. d 

Closed Album — Roland Essig 

Closed Album — Verna Shackleton 

Closed Album — Steve Langkau Save  
The 
Date! 
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ñW  hoa, whoa,ò was a frequently heard command from Anchorage to Nome   

on the Iditarod National Historic Trail during     

the 42nd Iditarod Sled Dog Race. The lack of  

snow and open rivers, the hurricane winds and 

blowing snow, made this yearôs race very fast,   

but it took a toll on the sleds and brakes and  

the mushers. Twenty of the 69 who started     

the race on Saturday, March 1, 2014, were 

forced to scratch.        

 Dallas Seavy, thinking he was in third  

place and that his father was only about two 

minutes behind him, was shocked to learn      

he was the  ninth musher to earn the title  

Grand Champion (earned for winning two       

or more races) crossing under the Burled    

Arch. Dallas was checked in, handed off the 

trail mail cachets and education trail mail   

projects, and signed the clipboard declaring 

him officially off the Trail.      

 The Iditarod Trail was created as a        

positive communications link with the          

outside world  for items, such as mail, gold,    

and equipment. The original historic trail     

from Seward (mile post #0) to Nome            

(mile post #938) had its direct routing that    

took all of 938 miles to deliver the U.S. mail. 

There were many other camps and small      

mining communities along the way that       

mandated longer trips on connecting trails      

for the delivery of the freight and mail. 

 When American explorers and prospectors 

arrived in the north, they quickly learned from 

Native Alaskans that sled dog teams were the 

only way to reliably move goods and people 

across the frozen landscape. Not by chance,   

the ñSeward to Nome Trail,ò as the Iditarod  

was originally called, was first mapped and 

marked in 1908, by a four-person Alaska Road 

Commission crew supported by dog teams.

 With the gold rush underway, entrepreneurs 

quickly erected roadhouses and dog barns along 

the trail at a convenient dayôs journey apart ð

about 20 miles ð  to shelter and feed trail  

users. Freight shippers, mail haulers, and     

well-to-do passengers relied on dogsleds.    

Less wealthy foot-travelers used snowshoes, 

skis, and the occasional bicycle.    

 Meals were $2 each, and blankets spread 

over hay on a pole bunk cost another $2. High 

prices for those days, but a cabin in the shad-

ows of Mt. McKinley is a long way from civili-

zation. The Cape Nome Roadhouse is the last 

remaining historical roadhouse on the Trail and 

is a registered historical landmark (Figure 1). 

 Forest and tundra reclaimed the Iditarod 

Trail for almost half a century until Alaskans, 

led by Joe Redington, Sr., reopened the routes. 

To draw attention to the role dogs played in 

Alaskaôs history, Redington and his friends 

created an epic 

sled dog race 

from Anchorage 

to Nome follow-

ing the route of 

the historic Idi-

tarod Trail. The 

Iditarod Trail 

Sled Dog Race 

ultimately re-

vived the tradi-

tion of dog 

mushing in  

Alaskan villages and around the world,  pre-

serving the sled dog breeds and the tradition    

of competitive dogsled racing. After years of 

effort by Redington and the Alaska Congres-

sional delegation, the Iditarod was designated 

as a National Historic Trail in 1978.                                   

 Since 1974, the second year of Iditarod 

Race history, Iditarod dog teams have carried 

mail over the Iditarod Race as a part of regular 

participation in the race itself.     

 The first year (1974) of mail (cachets) on 

the trail was a joint project of the U.S. Postal 

Service and a few volunteers from the Iditarod. 

In 1975, the weight of the project became more 

of a burden than a fundraiser for Iditarod and 

the original participants diverted their efforts  

to other things for the race. The Nome Kennel 

Club had just successfully funded the historic 

carrying of a symbolic packet of cachets earlier 

that spring; they asked for authority from the 

Iditarod Trail Committee (ITC) to do the    

Iditarod trail mail (cachet), which was granted. 

The Nome Kennel Club continued that partici-

pation for and with the Iditarod since the 3rd 

Iditarod Race (1975 - 1998) under the chair-

manship of Leo B. Rasmussen and a large   

number of volunteers.     

 There have been other items that have   

officially gone over the trail. All of these have 

been packed along with the mail. In 1986,     

and this year, 2014, diphtheria vials were    

carried by three mushers to promote the       

importance of immunizations.  

 The entire process of trail mail is 

extensive. First, an artist is selected,  

and then a printer must be found.  

Next, the cachets are signed by the 

mushers, wrapped and vacuum sealed, 

and handed off to the musher in    

Anchorage. They are then collected 

and postmarked in Nome (120 miles 

south of the Arctic Circle) and auc-

tioned at the finishing banquet.                                     

 This year, Alexander P Durtka, Jr., 

from Cudahy, Wis., was honored by   

being selected to design the 42nd Iditarod trail 

mail cachet (Figure 2). It showcases two of his 

photographs in the design. Musher Rohn Busar 

is coming off the Bering Sea ice up to Front 

Street in Nome. The postage stamp is a tribute 

to Alaska Association Race Timers checker/

timer, Leo Rasmussen, who is the voice under 

the Burled Arch announcing the musherôs  

arrival. This was the 42nd year Leo has    

checked in Iditarod mushers - his 1,107 th  

musher, 40th year of receiving the Trail Mail 

cachets, and 25th year for the Educational Trail 

Mail Projects. Mush on!      

 Today from Anchorage, in south central 

Alaska, to Nome on the Western Bering Sea 

coast, each team of athletes ð 12 to 16 dogs    

and their musher ð cover over 1,112 miles     

in nine to 17 days. The mushers include fisher-

men, lawyers, doctors, miners, artists, and  

indigenous people. They come from Brazil, 

Canada, Czechoslovakia, France, Great Britain, 

Germany, Switzerland, Norway, Italy, Jamaica, 

Japan, Austria, Australia, New Zealand, Russia, 

Scotland, Sweden, the Soviet Union and the 

United States. They are men and women each 

with their own story, each with their own   

reasons for going the distance. d   

 Alexander and Sharon Durtka, members of the 
MPS and Alaska Association of Race Timers, have 

served as volunteers and time/checkers since 2010 

at the finish line under the ñBurled Arch"   Nome, 

Alaska ï processing the trail 

mail, cancelling cachets, and 

assisting with the autograph 

party, the cachet auction, and 

the banquet. They also enjoy 

a shift or two in the dog lot 

where they care for the 

dropped dogs who await their 

team and musher from the 

trail. They will be at MILCO-

PEX all three days sharing 

their story through presenta-

tions and hands-on activities. 

Iditarod Trail Mail 

FEATURE ARTICLE 

By Alexander and Sharon Durtka 

Figure 1. The Cape Nome Road-

house is the last remaining histori-

cal roadhouse on the Trail              
(Photo courtesy of Historic American 

Buildings Survey) 

Figure 2. 42nd Iditarod Trail Mail Cachet 2014, signed by Aaron     

Burmeister of Nome, Alaska, who came in 10th place. (Total     

race time: nine days, five hours, 46 minutes, 14 seconds) 

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Alaska_Road_Commission
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Alaska_Road_Commission
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cape_Nome_Roadhouse
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Iditarod_Trail_Sled_Dog_Race
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Iditarod_Trail_Sled_Dog_Race
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/National_Historic_Trail
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Nome,_Alaska
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Nome,_Alaska
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List your show, bourse, auction or other event here! 

Contact Karen Weigt, 4184 Rose Ct., Middleton, WI 53562.   

Phone: 608-836-1509 (kweigt@tds.net) 

 

 

 

 

WFSC Show Schedule 

WFSC CLUB SHOWS OTHER MAJOR 

SHOWS  AND BOURSES  

(Some dates and details may be subject to change, and there will likely be additional listings.) 

9/14 

 
12/14 

September 19-21, 2014 

MILCOPEX 2014                     

Milwaukee Philatelic Society                  

Crowne Plaza Milwaukee Airport 

6401 S. 13th St.                           

Milwaukee, WI                                         

Contact: Robert Henak, MPS       

P.O. Box 170832                                

Milwaukee, WI 53217                             

414-351-1519 

henak8010@sbcglobal.net           

Dealer Contact: Michael Mules   

414-234-9867                                     

pnc5dealer@gmail.com                   

www.jadecostampandhobby.com 

J.D. MANVILLE - OWNER - CELL 715 ð 498 ð1111  

October 11, 2014 

MONROE STAMP &             

POSTCARD SHOW                 

Monroe Stamp & Postcard Club         

Monroe Moose Lodge (behind Farm 

& Fleet), 639 3rd Ave.                  

Monroe, WI                                              

9 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.                                    

Contact: Randy Riese                       

725-15th Ave.                                   

Monroe, WI 53566                           

608-558-6430                         

rdriese@tds.net 
 

October 25-26, 2014 

TOSAPEX ’14                                          

Wauwatosa Philatelic Society          

St. Aloysius Gonzaga Hall                  

1435 So. 92nd St.                                

West Allis, WI                                   

Sat. 10 a.m. - 5 p.m.                      

Sun. 10 a.m. - 3 p.m.                    

Contact: Carol Schutta                 

6814 Southview Cir.                         

West Bend, WI 53090                             

262-388-1453                             

harryncarolschutta@gmail.com 

www.Milwaukeephilatelic.org 

November 15, 2014 

OSHKOSH STAMP BOURSE     

Oshkosh Philatelic Society              

Elkôs Club                                             

175 W. Fernau Ave.                      

Oshkosh, WI                                     

10 a.m. - 4 p.m.                                     

Contact: Dave Carney                  

920-687-9077                  

dcarneyρ@new.rr.com 
 

October 11-12, 2014  

MSDA FALL STAMP SHOW 

NORTH                                              
Midwest Stamp Dealers Assoc.                 

Comfort Inn (formerly Wingate)                    

600 Milwaukee Ave.                         

Prospect Heights, IL 

October 17-18, 2014  

METROPEX ‘14                                
Maplewood Stamp Club                   

Roseville Ice Arena                                 

2660 Civic Center Dr.                                    

Roseville, MN 

November 8, 2014  

TRI-STATE STAMP EXPO 2014     
Tri-State Stamp Club                               

Hills and Dales Community Center                 

3505 Stoneman Rd.                            

Dubuque, IA 

November 21-23, 2014  

CHICAGOPEX ‘14                             
Chicago Philatelic Society                             

Westin Chicago Northwest Hotel                

400 Park Blvd.                                       

Itasca, IL 

October 25, 2014 

CENWISPEX ‘14                               
Central Wisconsin Stamp Club                         

Holiday Inn Stevens Point                                   

1001 Amber Ave.                                        

Stevens Point, WI                                                

10 a.m. to 4 p.m.                                            

Contact: J.D. Manville                                          

715-341-5555 jadeco@charter.net 

Back issues of ATFP can be viewed online at 

www.wfscstamps.org. Members Only Free Ad 

FREE! Out latest net price sale 

catalog of U.S. stamps for your 

long SASE. Want lists filled, too. 

David Alex, P.O. Box 2176         

Glenview, IL 60025 WFSC Facebook 

Page  

T he Wisconsin       Federation of Stamp 

Clubs now has a page on 

Facebook. You can    

become a ñfanò of the organization and 

receive updates and other stamp-related 

news. Feel free to post photos from your 

club meetings and shows, ask questions, 

or start a conversation. Join today by 

typing in ñWisconsin Federation of 

Stamp Clubsò at www.facebook.com.    

A link can also be found at 

www.wfscstamps.org. If you have any 

questions, please contact the editor 

(information on page 2). d 

November 29, 2014 

SUPEX ’14                                  

Operating Engineers Hall            

LaGrange Rd. & Joliet Rd.         

Countryside, IL  

December 6-7, 2014 

FROSTYPEX ’14                                  

St. Aloysius Gonzaga Hall             

1435 So. 92nd St.                          

West Allis, WI 

December 13-14, 2014 

MSDA WINTER STAMP SHOW                                               

Midwest Stamp Dealers              

Lindner Conference Center            

610 E. Butterfield Rd.                    

Please use stamps            

on all your mail!  

CLASSIFIED ADS 

CHRISTMAS! 
To have your clubôs name added 

to the WFSC Christmas          
greetings page that appears in 
the December issue of ATFP,                

send $10 to: 

Dave Carney, Ad Manager             
706 Lang Way                             

Kimberly, WI 54136  

Phone: 920-687-9077 
(dcarney1@new.rr.com)      

 

http://www.jadecostampandhobby.com
https://us-mg205.mail.yahoo.com/compose?to=jadeco@charter.net
http://www.wfscstamps.org
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²Ŝ ƘŀǾŜ ǿƘŀǘ ȅƻǳ ŀǊŜ ƭƻƻƪƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ǘƻ ǳǎŜ ƛƴ ȅƻǳǊ Ƙƻōōȅ ƻŦ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǝƴƎ ǎǘŀƳǇǎΦ  ²Ŝ 
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